TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING




OCTOBER 25, 2018
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering Alan Tavanner, Police Chief Tor Tryland, Attorney Kevin Young, Gail Nicholsen, Deputy Town Clerk Janine Soule, Anne & Tom Jakubowski, Tom Hoyt, Denise Meehan, Anita Buyers, Lisa Jaeger and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
Absent: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie
The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and Councilman Murray opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
TOWN BOARD MEETING (CON’T)



OCTOBER 25, 2018

THE MINUTES OF THE OCTOBER 10, 2018 TENTATIVE BUDGET WORKSHOP MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.

THE MINUTES OF THE OCTOBER 11, 2018 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: Alan Tavenner was present and has nothing to report on for this meeting.
2.WINDHAM CHAMBER OF COMMERCE Lisa Jaeger, President was present with an update on the 2018 Autumn Affair.  Lisa would like to thank the Town of Windham for their support.  “What makes the Autumn Affair so popular is all the help from the various agencies; all the volunteers along with WAJ School students and the Main Street residents that let the Chamber use their properties”. The Chamber would like to formally thank the Windham Town Board for use of the Centre Property and for providing the dumpster. A special thanks to the Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington along with the highway crew for hanging the flags and adding the safety cross-walk signs; and the Windham Police Dept. for their foot patrol and keeping everyone safe.  FYI-this event costs about $17,000 to put on and with donations and financial sponsors the event is cut in half with a net cost of $9,000.  A thank you goes out this year to three businesses that were able to help out with all the extras needed for this event the Community of Windham Foundation, the Windham Foundation and Windham Resort.  Attendance was roughly about 10,000 people in two days.  This year parking was an issue, the municipal lots were all full, and parking was all over. Lisa will be speaking with the Police Chief Tryland about possibly more parking next year at Windham Mountain with a shuttle bus.  The last event for the year is the Holiday Celebration & Christmas Tree Lighting at the Centre Property on December 1, 2018. Last year the Windham Chamber purchased the Christmas lights and the Windham Highway Dept put the lights on the tree.  Lisa is just checking if this could be done again this year.  Councilman Van Valin spoke that the Town of Windham currently is working on a construction project on the front lawn of the Centre Property.  Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington stated that the highway’s bucket truck will no longer be able to reach the top of the tree as the tree keeps growing.  The bucket truck will no longer be able to drive on the front lawn after the current work is completed and will have to reach over the fence from the road. Gary will look into shared services with Greene County Highway if they have a bucket truck that can reach over the fence from the road to the top of the tree? Councilman Murray stated after the work is complete there will no longer be trucks or trailers allowed on the front lawn of the Centre Property. Councilman Van Valin also noted that one of the trees will have to be cut down either the evergreen tree or the maple tree as the trees are destroying each other.  Lisa noted that the Holiday Celebration Christmas Tree Lighting is growing every year. The WAJ School Band is there, second home owners, and people from the ski area.   The Supervisor asked if Lisa could get the name and number of the professional truck company that used to do this for the Chamber. Lisa also wanted to check to make sure that the Windham PBA will still be giving out hot chocolate that night.  The Windham Chamber will be hosting a Holiday Party on December 11, 2018 @ 6:00-9:00 pm at the Windham Local and the entire Windham Town Board is invited to attend.
3.LETTER ON PROPOSED NOISE LAW Thomas & Anne Jakubowski were present. The Board has received their letter along with copies of a noise law from the Town of Hunter and the Town of Coxsackie for their review. The wedding venue barn in Maplecrest has had about 7-10 events just about every weekend this past summer.  The owner had proposed that all noise would stop at 9:30 pm for each event when he met with the Planning Board.  The last few events have not stopped at that time. One of the events they had a pig roast at 2:00 am in the morning, with the backup beeping alarm going off on one of the vehicles.  If they ended the events at a reasonable time all the neighbors would be happy.  Yet another time there was an event with very loud annoying music going past 11:30 pm to around 12:30 am. Tom understands that there are two more wedding venues proposed. Anita Buyers noted large buses go by her house (like that of a Trailways bus) and traveling too fast for Main Street.  Denise Meehan noted large limos, Coxsackie Transit Shuttles and large numbers of car traffic goes by her house and at each 
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event the traffic is different.  Tom stated the visitors that are coming in for the wedding venue are using the businesses in Hunter (has he has spoken to a lot of local business owners in Hunter) and not a lot of business is brought into Windham.  Anita noted she had spoken to some of the visitors that were going to a wedding at the Hay Field and they were staying at an Air B&B on State Route 296.  Anne doesn’t feel that their house windows should have to be kept closed on a summer night due to annoying music that has gone beyond its time.  Anne has spoken to the owners of the wedding venue. Councilman Peters asked if the sound waves can be measured.  Tom Hoyt noted that when your house windows shake the music is very much too loud. Tom stated that the 65 decibels that is stated in the letter is of normal speech. The music is beyond 65 decibels. Councilman Murray suggested that the Board meet with the Owner of the venue first to see if this can be resolved.  The Board will review the problem and hope it can be taken care of.  The Board will review and get back to Tom & Anne Jakubowski in writing. 
4.VFW POST 1545 REQUEST PERMISSION TO HOLD TAG DAY on November 10, 2018 as they will be handing out flags and poppies.  A copy of their insurance will be forwarded to the Town Clerk.  They have conducted this program in the past and will have safety cones and flags to alert motorists.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
5.WILLIAMSON LAW BOOK Sewer Support Contract/Billing Software for November 1, 2018 to October 31, 2019 in the about of $519.00 along with a contract to be signed by the Supervisor.  A motion to approve payment and give permission to the Supervisor to sign was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.
6.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #34 OF 2018: a group of 105 properties in the Town of Windham Sewer District are delinquent in sewer payments in the amount of $21,087.69.  Now therefore be it resolved, that these amounts are to be included in the Tax Rolls as a charge against the real properties concerned.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION # 35 OF 2018: a group of 10 properties in the Town of Windham Sidewalk District are delinquent in sidewalk payments in the amount of $996.60.  Now therefore be it resolved, that these amounts are to be included in the Tax Rolls as a charge against the real properties concerned.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #36 OF 2018: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Sewer District Accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #22 OF 2018:  the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund Accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
7.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present.  Highway is now moving from summer into winter.  They are finishing the last of the brush hogging on the anchor camp. The mowing that has been done at the Batavia Watershed and the old landfill, the Town can bill for $5,300.00 in revenue.  They have been doing shared services with various towns. They are currently working on Blodgett Road and Jennie’s Notch with Item 4 dirt & gravel with the help from the Town of Lexington/Durham.  Also, Gary would like permission from the Board to repair Reservoir Road as it is a steep hill and it has been severely washed out; they will be doing shared services with the Town of Durham using their grader and roller. Material will also need to be added. Gary would also, would like to have Indian Heights Road done too as that road will need some material.  The only cost to the Town would be the material. Gary could measure the road on Friday for material costs if the Board would like to do.  NY Rising- two of the three generators are running, the town hall & highway garage.  The bus garage is waiting for a transfer switch.  NY Rising-South Street Stormwater Project had a preliminary meeting this week.  This was a good meeting. Gary has a map if the Board would like to review.  The project should be looking at spending $1.3 million -$1.4 million.  The Town will have to process 19 easements from 10 different landowners.  Gary already has 30 hours of his time with 4 landowners obtaining easements and recording them in Catskill, NY.  Gary would like to know if it would be possible to hire someone to help him with this project.  Price of Salt is going up this season almost 20%.  Even with the OGS Bid piggy-backing it will cost the Town 8% (about $8.00 more per ton) this is going to affect the snow/ice in the highway budget.  Monday, October 
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29, 2018 @ 6:00-8:00 pm at the Emergency Control Center in Cairo is a NYS Infrastructure Task Force Meeting.  All input is mostly from the highway related people.  Seven counties have been invited and they would like to make sure this message gets sent to Albany, NY.
8.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Tor Tryland was present. Car 86 needed a new battery and new tires put on.  The new police car will be ready on Friday.  October 18, 2018 NBT Bank had an armed robbery.  NYS Police primary and Greene County Sheriffs helped out, it was resolved very quickly.  No one got physically hurt and all the money was recovered.  This Thursday, Friday & Saturday there will be a gun shooting training at the range.  Saturday, October 27, 2018 is National Take Back Day of all Rx prescription and over-the-counter drugs.  The Windham Police will be at the Windham Pharmacy from 10:00 am to 2:00 pm.  Drugs only will be accepted.
9.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was not present.  Davia left her report for the Board’s review. Councilman Murray has spoken to Davia.  There is still an on-going sewer smell that has not been resolved.   Also, there is a broken window and she thinks the mice are coming in from there. The window has been boarded up. Councilman Murray and Davia have both called Main Care.
10.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilman Walker attended a SWAC Meeting on October 24 in Tannersville, NY.  There is only one project for consideration it is in Lexington for recreation & Habitat to restore brook trout breeding areas.  There is SWAC funding available in different categories. The next meeting will be in March, 2019.  Councilman Peters still would like to look at the deed restrictions for the property on Mill Street.  He is also working on the Land Use Permit for the possible trail between Hensonville & Maplecrest.  He is going to start reaching out to other organizations this was recommended by DEP to see if anyone might like to partner with the Town. He has reached out informally to people in Town for any interest this is mainly DEP property (from Wedding Bell to the core of Hensonville).  Old business: re-negotiated our franchise with Mid-Hudson Cablevision. In the Town of Athens, a company called State Telephone got a NYS Broadband Grant having Mid-Hudson Cable there, they were about to cut their cable rate in half due to the increase competition.  A couple of years ago Councilman Peters reached out informally to Margaretville Telephone, he would like to reach out to them again see if there is an interest to have a second broadband in town.  Councilman Van Valin Cornerstone Restoration is doing three projects (Contract #4-Areas #1, #2, & #3) they are just about done at the WWTP and are now working at the Centre Property all sidewalk stones have been removed & drywell drainage in done; some of the fencing and the gate has been taken out. The DOT Permit is complete to work on sidewalks.  Creekside has approached the Highway Superintendent and the Town Board as they have an apron drainage issue and Cornerstone is going to help repair that.  Councilman Murray he will be attending the Association of Towns 2018 Planning & Zoning Training School in Schoharie, NY on Saturday, November 10 @ 9 am-2 pm.  The Centre Property charges fee schedule should be changed to a flat fee and the Town still reserves the right to adjust fees.  Once the new work is completed at the Centre Property will be no trucks and trailers on the new front lawn.  No more banners (as per sign law) will be on the fence and this law will be enforced.  Town Attorney Larry Gardner is working on the assessment issues, Copper Ridge has withdrawn.  He is working with the Partitioner’s Attorney for the Wipe Out property on numbers. Numbers have been reviewed with the Assessor and Larry will go back with a proposal in hope for an agreement for all without spending a lot of money on an appraisal.
The Supervisor would like to request a Public Hearing for 2019 Preliminary Budget be set at the next Town Board meeting November 8, 2018 at 6:45 pm with the Town Board meeting to follow immediately thereafter.  The 2nd Town Board meeting of the month will fall on Thanksgiving Day.   The Supervisor would like to request that meeting be rescheduled for Tuesday, November 20, 2018 @ 7:00 pm. 


COMMENTS FROM PUBLIC: no comment at this time.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS October 25, 2018 files were made available for the Board to review.
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GENERAL FUND WARRANT #20-G contained vouchers #763-822, totaling $92,137.51 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #20 contained vouchers #192-207, totaling $12,874.17 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #20 contained vouchers #275-290, totaling $34,225.23 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

SIDEWALK MAINTENANCE DISTRICT WARRANT #6 contained voucher #7, totaling $23.38 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #22-P for General contained 9 claims, totaling $8,812.40 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 18 claims, totaling $13,109.23 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 2 claims, totaling $2,424.88                was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #22-P contained 4 claims, totaling $6,688.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #22-P contained 2 claims, totaling $458.60 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

The meeting adjourned at 8:00 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
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